

The Senior Protection Plan

\$385 Billion in Health Care Savings Without Harming Beneficiaries

The Center for American Progress Health Policy Team November 2012



The Senior Protection Plan

\$385 Billion in Health Care Savings Without Harming Beneficiaries

The Center for American Progress Health Policy Team November 2012

Contents

1 Introduction and summary

4 Enhance competition based on price and quality

- 4 Use competitive bidding for all health care products
- 5 Require health insurance exchanges to offer tiered insurance plans
- 6 Use competitive bidding for Medicare Advantage
- 6 Require Medicaid managed care programs to use competitive bidding and pay-for-performance

7 Increase transparency of price and quality information

- 7 Require private insurers to make prices transparent
- 8 Require price transparency for medical devices
- 8 Publicly release claims data

9 Reform health care delivery to provide better care at lower cost

- 9 Form "accountable care states"
- 10 Accelerate use of alternatives to fee-for-service payment
- 11 Use the Federal Employees Health Benefits Program to reform health care delivery
- 11 Coordinate care for beneficiaries eligible for both Medicare and Medicaid
- 12 Expand Medicare's ban on physician self-referrals⁴³
- 13 Promote shared decision-making in Medicare
- 14 Strengthen value-based purchasing for hospital readmissions and complications
- 14 Reduce Medicare payments to skilled nursing facilities with high rates of rehospitalization
- 15 Implement value-based purchasing for ambulatory surgical centers

16 Repeal the Sustainable Growth Rate mechanism

- 17 Repeal the Sustainable Growth Rate mechanism
- 17 Incentivize alternatives to fee-for-service payment

Contents

- 17 Permanently increase Medicare fees for primary care by 10 percent
- 17 Protect low- and moderate-income beneficiaries from premium increases
- 18 Identify and correct Medicare payments for overpriced services

19 Reform graduate medical education and the workforce

- 19 Reduce excessive Medicare payments to hospitals for graduate medical education
- 19 Bring accountability and transparency to graduate medical education
- 20 Require private insurers to contribute their fair share for graduate medical education
- 21 Expand use of nonphysician providers

22 Reform Medicare premiums and cost-sharing

- 22 Rationalize cost-sharing to ensure access to needed care
- 23 Increase premiums for high-income Medicare beneficiaries

25 Reduce drug costs

- 25 Extend Medicaid drug rebates to low-income Medicare beneficiaries
- 25 Maximize use of generic drugs in Medicare and Medicaid
- 27 Require the Federal Employees Health Benefits Program to reduce drug costs
- 27 Prohibit "pay for delay" agreements to expand access to generic drugs
- 28 Reduce the exclusivity period for brand-name biologics to expand access to generic biologics

29 Bring Medicare payments into line with actual costs

- 29 Reduce excessive Medicare payments to home health providers
- 29 Reduce excessive Medicare payments to skilled nursing facilities
- 30 Reduce excessive Medicare payments for hospital inpatient and outpatient services
- 30 Reduce excessive Medicare payments for bad debt
- 31 Reduce excessive Medicare payments to rural hospitals
- 31 Reduce excessive Medicare payments to end-stage renal disease facilities

Contents

33 Cut administrative costs and improper payments

- 33 Simplify administration for all payers and providers
- 34 Improve the accuracy of adjustments to Medicare Advantage payments for beneficiary health status
- 34 Reduce Medicaid disproportionate share hospital payments in future years
- 35 Avoid and collect improper Medicaid payments from third parties
- 35 Root out improper payments and fraud in Medicare

36 Reduce the costs of defensive medicine

38 Reform the tax treatment of health insurance

38 Limit the tax exclusion for employer-based health insurance

39 Promote better health

- 39 Increase the federal excise tax on cigarettes
- 39 Close the tobacco tax loophole

41 Conclusion

41 Acknowledgements

42 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

Many proposals to reduce federal spending on health care would simply shift that spending to individuals, businesses, and states. Such proposals would fail to reduce overall spending on health care without rationing care. In some cases they would actually increase overall health care costs.

In this report we present a superior approach: the Senior Protection Plan. Instead of harming seniors and others, the Senior Protection Plan would improve the efficiency of the health care system, eliminate waste, and improve the quality of care. This approach would reduce overall health care costs—the best way to reduce federal health care spending.

The wrong approach

The Senior Protection Plan is a comprehensive alternative to the following proposals that would simply increase costs for seniors, children, disabled people, businesses, and states:

- Proposals to transform Medicare into a voucher program. Under this year's House Republican budget, seniors turning 65 in 10 years would pay about \$60,000 more for Medicare over their retirement. Since the vouchers would not keep pace with health care costs and Medicare would become increasingly privatized over time, those who are currently under age 50 would pay over \$124,600 more for Medicare over their retirement.
- Proposals to raise Medicare's eligibility age to 67. This policy would affect coverage for 5.4 million seniors, increasing costs for seniors, employers, and states.³ In fact, these cost increases would be twice as large as the federal savings, increasing overall health spending.⁴ About 270,000 seniors would become uninsured.⁵ Moreover, shifting younger, healthier seniors from Medicare to new health insurance marketplaces under the Affordable Care Act would increase premiums in both insurance pools.⁶

- Proposals to increase cost-sharing substantially. Under several recent proposals, cost-sharing would increase by an average of \$780 for almost 6 million beneficiaries—including 2.1 million beneficiaries in poor or fair health and more than 3 million beneficiaries with incomes below 200 percent of the federal poverty level.⁷
- · Proposals to slash Medicaid and increase the costs of long-term care for seniors. Medicaid is a lifeline for millions of seniors, children, pregnant women, and disabled people—the most vulnerable people in our society. This year's House Republican budget would cut benefits for seniors who rely on Medicaid by an average of \$2,500 per year.8

Such proposals represent the wrong approach to reducing health care spending. As George C. Halvorson, chairman and chief executive officer of Kaiser Permanente, an integrated managed care company, put it, "There are people right now who want to cut benefits and ration care and have that be the avenue to cost reduction in this country and that's wrong... it's an inept way of thinking about health care."9

All told, the Senior Protection Plan would produce federal savings of about \$385 billion over 10 years.

Estimates of savings from the Senior Protection Plan

We estimate how much our proposals would reduce federal health care spending, relying on estimates by the Congressional Budget Office and the Medicare Payment Advisory Commission wherever possible. These are conservative estimates, and in many cases we did not attribute any savings to a proposal—even though the proposal would likely produce at least some savings.

The Senior Protection Plan proves that it is possible to produce substantial savings, as scored by the Congressional Budget Office, without harming beneficiaries. All told, the plan would produce federal savings in excess of \$385 billion over 10 years. In addition to the plan's savings, its tax policies related to health care would generate up to \$100 billion over 10 years. But most importantly, the plan includes an array of reforms that would bend the cost curve over the long term.

The Senior Protection Plan is aggressive; it would be difficult to secure additional savings without harming beneficiaries. The plan's savings must be combined with substantial revenues to achieve a fair and balanced debt-reduction package. 10

This report details the following proposals:

- Enhance competition based on price and quality
- Increase transparency of price and quality information
- Reform health care delivery to provide better care at lower cost
- Repeal the Sustainable Growth Rate mechanism
- Reform graduate medical education and the workforce
- Reform Medicare premiums and cost-sharing
- Reduce drug costs
- Bring Medicare payments into line with actual costs
- Cut administrative costs and improper payments
- Reduce the costs of defensive medicine
- Reform the tax treatment of health insurance
- Promote better health

Enhance competition based on price and quality

Use competitive bidding for all health care products¹¹

As an alternative to the government setting prices administratively, competitive bidding harnesses market forces to obtain the best prices. In 2011 competitive bidding for durable medical equipment, such as hospital beds and wheelchairs, reduced Medicare spending by more than 42 percent. 12 The Affordable Care Act requires Medicare to expand competitive bidding for durable medical equipment, prosthetics, orthotics, and supplies to all regions by 2016.¹³

To further harness market forces, the federal government should:

- Expand competitive bidding by 2014 for durable medical equipment, prosthetics, orthotics, and supplies nationwide.
- Extend competitive bidding by 2015 to medical devices, laboratory tests, advanced imaging services, and all other health care products. For instance, President George W. Bush proposed competitive bidding for clinical laboratory services in his budget for fiscal year 2009.14
- Establish a panel of business and academic experts to govern the process.
- Extend competitively-bid prices to Medicaid and all other government health programs.15

Competitive bidding for medical devices in particular would produce substantial savings. The Government Accountability Office found that prices for cardiac implantable medical devices vary substantially, by several thousand dollars. 16

Estimated savings from competitive bidding for these products and services

Nondurable medical products	\$3 billion
Durable medical equipment nationwide by 2014	\$7.5 billion
Clinical laboratory services	\$4.2 billion
Durable medical equipment for Medicaid	\$2.8 billion
Medical devices	\$20.5 billion
Total estimated savings	\$38 billion

Require health insurance exchanges to offer tiered insurance plans¹⁷

Tiered insurance plans designate a tier of providers with high quality and low costs and lower cost-sharing for patients who choose these high-value providers. For instance, in Massachusetts, one product lowers copayments by as much as \$1,000 if patients choose from among 53 high-value hospitals and outpatient centers. 18

Exchanges and state employee plans should offer at least one tiered product at the bronze and silver levels of coverage by 2016. To encourage participation in the tiered product, it should achieve a minimum premium discount. For instance, in Massachusetts, insurers must offer at least one tiered product to individuals and small businesses with a premium that is at least 12 percent lower than the premium for a nontiered product with comparable providers and actuarial value. 19

Transparency and consumer education are essential to increase awareness and trust in tiered products.²⁰ Quality and cost measures should be standardized and publicly disclosed, and standards should be set for how they are used to create tiers. Whenever possible, quality measures should use data from all payers. In contracts between insurers and providers, clauses that inhibit tiered products should be prohibited.

Estimated savings: \$10 billion

Use competitive bidding for Medicare Advantage

In Medicare Advantage—which offers a choice of private plans—Medicare pays private plans based on a benchmark, which averages 112 percent of spending under traditional Medicare.²¹ The Affordable Care Act phases in reductions to the benchmark over six years to an average of 101 percent of spending under traditional Medicare.²² But in many counties the benchmark will remain up to 115 percent of spending under traditional Medicare.²³

Since overpayments to private plans will remain, competitive bidding offers potential for additional savings. Instead of linking the benchmark to spending under traditional Medicare, Medicare should base the benchmark for private plans on their average bid by 2014. Such competition among private plans would not undermine or erode traditional Medicare.

Estimated savings: \$10 billion

Require Medicaid managed care programs to use competitive bidding and pay-for-performance

Three-quarters of states that operate Medicaid managed care programs set rates administratively.²⁴ Only 15 states use competitive bidding, with plans competing to offer the lowest rate, which can produce substantial savings.²⁵ By 2014 all Medicaid managed care programs should use competitive bidding. In states that currently set rates administratively, programs would solicit bids below those rates.

In addition, just more than half of states that operate Medicaid managed care programs provide financial incentives to plans based on their performance on quality measures.²⁶ For instance, Texas withholds up to 5 percent of payments to plans if they do not meet quality targets and uses any savings to provide bonus payments to high-performing plans.²⁷ By 2015 all Medicaid managed care programs should adopt this or a similar pay-for-performance model for plans, with rigorous and transparent metrics of quality and access.

Increase transparency of price and quality information

Prices for the same health care services vary substantially across providers within the same geographic area.²⁸ Yet consumers and physicians who make referrals almost never get price information before treatment.

Price transparency would allow consumers and physicians to plan ahead and choose lower-cost providers, which may lead high-cost providers to lower prices. While price transparency could facilitate collusion, this risk could be addressed through aggressive enforcement of antitrust laws. Moreover, both private and public models can achieve meaningful price transparency without leading to collusion.²⁹

Require private insurers to make prices transparent³⁰

By 2014 all private insurers should implement price transparency initiatives that at a minimum:

- Provide price information that reflects negotiated discounts with specific providers
- Bundle together into one price all costs associated with a service
- Provide individualized estimates of out-of-pocket costs electronically, including at the point of care
- Include information on the quality of care, patient satisfaction, and patient volume so that consumers can make informed decisions based on value

In contracts between insurers and providers, many providers prohibit insurers from releasing price information to their members.³¹ These so-called "gag clauses" and other anticompetitive clauses should be prohibited.

Require price transparency for medical devices

Many hospitals cannot obtain the best prices for medical devices partly because a lack of price transparency inhibits competition. The Government Accountability Office found that device manufacturers often require hospitals to include confidentiality clauses in contracts that prohibit them from sharing price information.³² These clauses should be prohibited.

Publicly release claims data

Claims data are critical to improving the quality of care and reducing health care costs. Data can be used to evaluate the performance of providers and suppliers based on quality and cost and help identify fraud and abuse. Like all other federal spending, Medicare and Medicaid spending should be fully transparent. The Affordable Care Act took a positive step by authorizing the release of Medicare claims data, but only to "qualified entities" for a fee, and only if the data are combined with data from other sources.³³

The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, or CMS, should publicly release Medicare and Medicaid claims and payment data through a searchable database. This policy is reflected in bipartisan legislation.³⁴ Of course, any release of claims data must ensure the privacy of beneficiaries and the security of the data. In addition, CMS should provide innovation funding to states so they can combine Medicare claims data with data from Medicaid and private insurers in an All-Payer Claims Database.

Reform health care delivery to provide better care at lower cost

Form "accountable care states" 35

Under the Affordable Care Act, teams of providers can form "accountable care organizations" that are accountable for all of a patient's care. Medicare sets a target for Medicare spending for each accountable care organization. If actual spending falls below the target, accountable care organizations can keep up to 60 percent of the savings. They must meet performance targets on measures of the quality of care, and can keep higher shares of savings for higher performance.

Similarly, at a macro level, states should have the option to form "accountable care states." Accountable care states would have a global target for all health care spending by both public and private payers. They would be encouraged and empowered to achieve savings by implementing innovative payment and delivery system reforms (including reforms to scope of practice), price transparency initiatives, and administrative efficiencies. Accountable care states would receive enhanced flexibility and implementation grants to develop and implement savings plans.

If actual health care spending falls below the global target, states would be eligible for substantial bonus payments. To receive bonus payments, states would need to meet performance targets on publicly reported measures of cost, quality, and access—and would receive higher bonus payments for higher performance. The measures should include the rate at which generic drugs are substituted for brand-name drugs and the supply of expensive diagnostic technologies. Both of these measures substantially impact health care costs, but only states can effectively influence them.³⁶

As with Medicare's Shared Savings Program, accountable care states that agree to pay back Medicare and Medicaid if spending exceeds targets would be eligible for even higher bonus payments. Greater risk would bring the potential for greater reward.

In accountable care states, funding for research, training, and uncompensated care—currently embedded in Medicare and Medicaid payments—should be separated out and increased with growth in the global target. These payments should be transparent and determined through negotiations or competitive bidding.

Accelerate use of alternatives to fee-for-service payment³⁷

Fee-for-service payment leads to wasteful use of high-cost tests and procedures. Instead of paying a fee for each service, Medicare and Medicaid should pay a fixed amount to doctors and hospitals for a bundle of services or for all of a patient's care. Medicare and Medicaid should accelerate use of alternative payment methods:

- By 2014 Medicare should expand the current bundle of inpatient hospital services. Currently, this bundle includes services provided to patients up to three days prior to admission. That three-day window should be expanded to seven days.
- By 2014 Medicare should expand the Acute Care Episode Program—which bundles payments for 37 cardiac and orthopedic procedures—nationwide.³⁸ The bundles should also include related post-acute care, such as rehabilitative and home health services, provided up to 90 days after discharge.
- By 2017 Medicare should make bundled payments for at least two chronic conditions, such as adjuvant therapies for five leading cancers and care for coronary artery disease.
- Within 10 years Medicare and Medicaid should base at least 75 percent of payments in every hospital referral region on alternatives to fee-for-service payment.

Medicare and Medicaid should adjust all bundled payments based on the quality of care and health status to prevent providers from skimping on care or avoiding high-risk patients. Together these policies would remove uncertainty about transitions from fee-for-service payment, allowing sufficient time for investment in infrastructure and technology.

Estimated savings: \$10 billion

Use the Federal Employees Health Benefits Program to reform health care delivery³⁹

The Federal Employees Health Benefits Program, which provides private health insurance to 8 million federal employees, retirees, and their families, should lead reform of health care delivery. While the program has encouraged or required various reforms to improve the quality of care, 40 it should be much more aggressive by:

- Requiring plans participating in the program to transition to alternative payment methods, aligning them with Medicare
- Conducting competitive bidding for all health care products on behalf of participating plans
- Requiring participating plans to provide price information to their enrollees
- Prohibiting so-called "gag clauses" or other anticompetitive clauses in plan contracts with providers
- Requiring participating plans to reduce payments to hospitals with high rates of readmissions and hospital-acquired conditions
- Requiring participating plans to adjust payments to hospitals and physicians based on their performance on measures of the quality of care

At a minimum the Federal Employees Health Benefits Program should completely align with Medicare on payment reforms, metrics, and value-based purchasing as soon as possible.

Coordinate care for beneficiaries eligible for both Medicare and Medicaid

More than 9 million Americans eligible for both Medicare and Medicaid are known as "dual eligibles." ⁴¹ The programs share responsibility for these beneficiaries: Medicare generally covers and pays for primary and acute care services, and Medicaid helps pay for their cost-sharing under Medicare and for most long-term care. According to one estimate, Medicare and Medicaid could spend up to \$3.7 trillion on dual eligibles over the next 10 years.⁴²

According to one estimate, Medicare and Medicaid could spend up to \$3.7 trillion on dual eligibles over the next 10 years.

Dual eligibles include some of the sickest and poorest Americans, and they must navigate two systems with different eligibility, coverage, payment, appeals, and consumer protection requirements. Better care and administrative coordination has the potential to reduce preventable hospital admissions, delay the need for institutional care, and reduce administrative costs.

Medicaid should allow all dual eligibles to choose a primary care medical home a primary care team that will coordinate all care for patients, including medication management, as well as claims submissions and interactions with Medicare and Medicaid. The Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation and state Medicaid programs should make payments to primary care medical homes that meet rigorous and transparent quality standards. The Center should also develop online care plan and management tools that primary care medical homes can access for free.

To encourage state Medicaid programs to coordinate care, states should be allowed to keep a share of the savings to Medicare if their programs meet minimum quality standards. Specifically, states should be allowed to keep 60 percent of the savings in the first three years and 75 percent of the savings starting in the fourth year.

If states achieve a minimum level of savings, they must share the savings with primary care medical homes, depending on their performance on quality measures. In turn, primary care medical homes should be allowed to keep a share of the savings, but must reinvest the rest to further improve care coordination.

Expand Medicare's ban on physician self-referrals⁴³

When physicians self-refer patients to facilities in which they have a financial interest, they may drive up costs and adversely affect the quality of care. The independent Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, along with several other studies, found that physician self-referral for imaging leads to higher use and spending.⁴⁴ Similarly, self-referral by urologists leads to more tests but lower prostate cancer detection rates.45

Most recently, the Government Accountability Office found that from 2004 through 2010, the number of self-referred MRI services per beneficiary increased by about 85 percent, and the number of self-referred CT services per beneficiary more than doubled. 46 Self-referring providers refer about twice as many advanced imaging services, and providers substantially increase their referrals immediately after purchasing or leasing their own imaging equipment.⁴⁷ Overall, the Government Accountability Office found that self-referral for advanced imaging services increases Medicare spending by more than \$109 million per year.⁴⁸

Under the so-called Stark law, physicians are prohibited from referring Medicare and Medicaid patients to facilities in which they have a financial interest. But an exception allows physicians to provide "in-house ancillary services" such as diagnostic imaging, physical therapy, and anatomic pathology in their own offices.⁴⁹

The Stark law should be expanded to prohibit physician self-referrals for services that are paid for by private insurers. Within three years, the loopholes for in-office imaging, pathology laboratories, and radiation therapy should be closed. An exception should apply to physicians who use alternatives to fee-for-service payment, which reduce incentives to increase the volume of services.

Estimated savings: \$1.5 billion

Promote shared decision-making in Medicare

Shared decision-making uses patient decision aids to help patients understand their treatment options and decide which treatments are best for them. Studies have shown that patient decision aids can reduce the use of more invasive treatment options without harming health outcomes. 50 The most recent study found that patient decision aids reduced hip replacement surgeries by 26 percent, knee replacement surgeries by 38 percent, and health care costs by 12 percent to 21 percent.⁵¹

The Affordable Care Act requires the secretary of health and human services to contract with a consensus-based organization to develop standards for patient decision aids and certify aids that meet the standards.⁵² In addition, the new Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation may test payment models that pay providers for using patient decision aids, 53 although the center has not yet done so.

Medicare should prioritize and accelerate use of patient decision aids. For a minimum number (perhaps 20) of high-cost conditions (such as lumbar spine surgery for lowback pain), Medicare should adjust payments to providers based on whether they document use of patient decision aids. In addition, Medicare should require primary care medical homes and accountable care organizations to use patient decision aids.

The Commonwealth Fund estimated that such a policy could produce federal savings of \$7.6 billion over 10 years, 54 but we conservatively assume only half as much savings.

Estimated savings: \$3.8 billion

Strengthen value-based purchasing for hospital readmissions and complications

The Affordable Care Act reduces Medicare payments to hospitals with high rates of readmissions (starting in October 2012) and hospital-acquired conditions (starting in October 2014).55 Medicare should strengthen these policies in several ways that are consistent with recommendations by Community Catalyst.⁵⁶

The readmission policy applies to readmissions for only three conditions but allows the secretary of health and human services to expand the list starting in fiscal year 2015. The secretary should be required to apply the policy to readmissions for all conditions.

Hospital-acquired conditions include some serious medical errors known as "never events," such as when a foreign object is left in a patient after surgery. But this list of hospital-acquired conditions is far too limited. The secretary should be required to expand the list to include a steadily increasing number of potentially preventable patient injuries and complications that result from hospital care.

Reduce Medicare payments to skilled nursing facilities with high rates of rehospitalization

The Affordable Care Act reduces Medicare payments to hospitals with high readmission rates. A comparable policy should apply to skilled nursing facilities—mostly nursing homes providing nursing and rehabilitation to patients after a hospital stay—which would align incentives across providers.

The independent Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, or MedPAC, estimates that the median readmission rate from skilled nursing facilities for potentially avoidable conditions exceeds 17 percent.⁵⁷ A readmission policy would encourage facilities to improve their management of care transitions and The Affordable Care Act will reduce Medicare payments to hospitals with high rates of readmissions and hospitalacquired conditions.

medications. Preliminary results indicate that better care can achieve savings of 17 percent to 24 percent.58

The readmission policy should impose penalties of up to 3 percent of Medicare payments on facilities with above-average readmission rates. To ensure effective care transitions from a facility to home, the policy should count readmissions that occur up to 30 days after discharge from the facility. This policy is consistent with MedPAC recommendations.

Estimated savings: \$1.4 billion

Implement value-based purchasing for ambulatory surgical centers

Ambulatory surgical centers provide surgical procedures to patients outside the hospital. Since 2005 the volume of these services and spending per beneficiary have increased rapidly.⁵⁹ Starting this year, a Quality Reporting Program requires surgical centers to submit quality data to Medicare. Medicare should publicly report the data and require surgical centers to submit cost data to determine whether payments are excessive.

By 2016 Medicare should adjust payments to surgical centers based on their performance on measures of the quality of care: rewarding centers that exceed quality benchmarks or improve care, and penalizing centers that have high rates of hospital transfers or admissions. These policies are consistent with recommendations by the independent Medicare Payment Advisory Commission.

Repeal the Sustainable Growth Rate mechanism

The Sustainable Growth Rate mechanism limits Medicare spending on physician services based on growth in the economy per person. But this spending limit is flawed because it applies to all physicians equally when not all physicians are responsible for excessive growth in spending. The mechanism is also flawed because it limits payment rates without addressing the volume of services. While Congress has enacted a series of temporary fixes to override payment cuts, these fixes create uncertainty for physicians and increase administrative costs substantially.

Repeal of the Sustainable Growth Rate mechanism must be fiscally responsible. Despite the temporary fixes, the mechanism has still exerted modest downward pressure on payment rates. In 2002 a 4.8 percent cut in payment rates actually went into effect. 60 Moreover, the temporary fixes did not provide for full payment increases: From 2000 to 2010 actual payment rates increased by only 8 percent, when full payment increases would have increased payment rates by 22 percent. 61

Repeal of the Sustainable Growth Rate mechanism should:

- Provide stability and certainty to physicians
- Incentivize alternatives to fee-for-service payment
- Promote primary care
- Protect low- and moderate-income beneficiaries from premium increases
- Identify and correct Medicare payments for overpriced services
- Be fiscally responsible

The overall cost of the reforms below should be limited to \$245 billion over 10 years.⁶² With this limitation the reforms would not cost or save more than the current policy of freezing payment rates for physicians. This current policy was the baseline used by the National Commission on Fiscal Responsibility and Reform, led by former Sen. Alan Simpson (R-WY) and President Bill Clinton's former Chief of Staff Erskine Bowles.63

Repeal the Sustainable Growth Rate mechanism

The Sustainable Growth Rate mechanism should be repealed in its entirety. Repeal would prevent a 27 percent cut in physician payment rates scheduled for January 1, 2013.

Incentivize alternatives to fee-for-service payment

Repeal of the Sustainable Growth Rate mechanism should be conditioned on a transition from fee-for-service payment. Starting in 2017 Medicare should reduce fee-for-service payments to specialists by 3 percent. Medicare should also reduce fee-for-service payments to primary care physicians who are not participating in a certified primary care medical home by 3 percent.

Permanently increase Medicare fees for primary care by 10 percent

Repeal of the Sustainable Growth Rate mechanism presents an opportunity to improve access to primary care, which is at particular risk. For both Medicare beneficiaries and privately insured individuals, finding a new primary care physician is more difficult than finding a new specialist, and primary care physicians are less likely to accept new patients than specialists.⁶⁴

The Affordable Care Act increases Medicare payments for primary care services by 10 percent but only for five years.⁶⁵ That boost should be made permanent. According to one study, a permanent increase would reduce hospitalizations and post-acute care, reducing Medicare spending by 2 percent over the long term.⁶⁶

Protect low- and moderate-income beneficiaries from premium increases

Since repeal of the Sustainable Growth Rate mechanism would increase Medicare spending, and premiums are linked to program spending, repeal would normally increase premiums. Currently, beneficiaries pay higher premiums if their incomes are at least \$85,000 for an individual and \$170,000 for a couple. Beneficiaries with incomes below these income levels should be held harmless from any premium increases resulting from repeal.

Identify and correct Medicare payments for overpriced services

To set payment rates for physicians, Medicare must determine the input costs of a given physician service compared to other physician services. To do this, Medicare relies heavily on the American Medical Association's Relative Update Value Committee, accepting about 90 percent of its recommendations.⁶⁷ But this committee is dominated by specialists—of its 31 members, only one represents primary care—creating an inherent financial conflict of interest.⁶⁸

This process is problematic in many ways. Medicare pays specialists much more per hour than primary care physicians, contributing to a large and growing income gap that influences career choices.⁶⁹ Moreover, the profitability of overpriced services contributes to growth in the volume of services. Finally, according to the independent Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, the data used by the Relative Update Value Committee are biased, outdated, and inaccurate.⁷⁰

Medicare should direct the Relative Update Value Committee to identify overpriced services and recommend payment corrections that save at least 1.5 percent of Medicare spending for physician services. At the same time, Medicare should be required to regularly collect its own data and use it to identify overpriced services. If the committee fails in its task, Medicare should be required to make payment corrections that save at least 1.5 percent of spending for physician services. This policy is consistent with MedPAC recommendations.

Correcting Medicare payments for overpriced services is an interim step while Medicare transitions to value-based purchasing and alternatives to fee-for-service payment. Since fee-for-service prices are often the components of bundled payments, it is essential to ensure they are accurate. A broader problem with basing payments on input costs, however, is that input costs do not reflect the clinical value of services, which the transition to alternative payment methods should address.

Estimated savings: \$0

Reform graduate medical education and the workforce

The vast majority of financing for graduate medical education comes from Medicare, Medicaid, and other federal programs. Medicare is the major source of funding, spending more than \$9.5 billion per year.

Reduce excessive Medicare payments to hospitals for graduate medical education

Medicare makes payments to teaching hospitals for the costs of resident salaries and benefits, salaries for teaching physicians, and administrative expenses. These payments are based on per resident costs, but they should be limited to a percentage of the national average cost per resident.

To account for the higher costs of care at teaching hospitals, Medicare also increases payments to teaching hospitals. But the independent Medicare Payment Advisory Commission found that these increases are twice as high as can be empirically justified, costing \$3.5 billion in waste per year. 72 Medicare should reduce these payments to reflect actual costs, consistent with MedPAC recommendations.

The National Commission on Fiscal Responsibility and Reform, led by former Sen. Alan Simpson (R-WY) and President Bill Clinton's former Chief of Staff Erskine Bowles, recommended similar proposals.⁷³

Estimated savings: \$28 billion

Bring accountability and transparency to graduate medical education

Despite Medicare's significant investment, it does not require graduate medical education programs to meet any goals or standards, and the funding is not transparent. The independent Medicare Payment Advisory Commission found that program curricula do not meet standards recommended by the Institute of Medicine.⁷⁴ Moreover, programs have significant gaps in training that is essential for reform of health care delivery, such as training in multidisciplinary teamwork, cost awareness in clinical decision-making, health information technology, and patient care in nonhospital settings.⁷⁵

By 2014 Medicare should adjust payments to programs based on their performance on training that:

- Is essential for delivery system reform, such as training in health information technology
- Meets other priorities, such as training in geriatric care

In addition, Medicare should publicly report all payments to programs on its website to increase transparency. These concepts are broadly consistent with MedPAC recommendations and bipartisan legislation.⁷⁶

For the most part, graduate medical education programs are based in teaching hospitals, and experience in nonhospital settings is extremely limited.⁷⁷ While some accreditation organizations have requirements for nonhospital experience, many programs satisfy these requirements through rotations in hospital outpatient departments. Yet most health care is provided in nonhospital settings, and experience in nonhospital settings is necessary to coordinate care effectively. For these reasons, Medicare should require training and experience in nonhospital settings, especially teaching health centers, for at least one-third of residents' time.

Require private insurers to contribute their fair share for graduate medical education

Graduate medical education provides important benefits to society and to patients of all ages. But for the most part, private insurers do not make any payments to providers to support graduate medical education.⁷⁸

Private insurers are required to contribute modest financing for research on the comparative effectiveness of treatments—research that will benefit all payers. 79 Similarly, private insurers should contribute modest financing for graduate medical education: \$2 per enrollee by 2014. This contribution would amount to

Medicare should require training and experience in nonhospital settings, especially teaching health centers, for at least one-third of residents' time.

less than 5 percent of total financing for graduate medical education each year. Medicare payments for graduate medical education should be reduced by a commensurate amount.

Estimated savings: \$3.6 billion

Expand use of nonphysician providers⁸⁰

Restrictive state scope-of-practice laws prevent nonphysician providers from practicing to the full extent of their training. For instance, 34 states do not allow advanced-practice nurses to practice without physician supervision.⁸¹ Expanding use of these providers would expand the workforce supply, which would increase competition and lower prices.

The federal government should provide bonus payments to states that meet scope-of-practice standards delineated by the Institute of Medicine. In addition, Medicare and Medicaid payments to nonphysician providers should allow them to practice to the full extent permitted under state law.

Reform Medicare premiums and cost-sharing

Rationalize cost-sharing to ensure access to needed care

Medicare coverage is less generous than the coverage of large employer plans or the Federal Employees Health Benefits Program standard plan, which is available to members of Congress. On average, Medicare beneficiaries pay 26 percent of costs, whereas enrollees in large employer plans and the Federal Employees Health Benefits Program pay 15 percent or 17 percent of costs respectively.⁸² In fact, Medicare's benefit value would rank in the bottom 10 percent of large employer plans.83

Medicare has higher cost-sharing mainly because it does not limit total out-ofpocket costs. Medigap, however, provides supplemental coverage to about 20 percent of beneficiaries, and almost all of these policies provide first-dollar coverage that eliminates cost-sharing.84

Several recent proposals would increase Medicare cost-sharing by implementing the following benefit design or a similar design:

- \$550 combined deductible for hospital and physician services
- Twenty percent coinsurance for all services
- \$5,500 or \$7,500 limit on total cost-sharing
- Prohibition on first-dollar Medigap coverage for the first \$500 of costs

Such reforms could have serious adverse consequences for beneficiaries, especially those who are lower-income or in poor health. According to modeling by the Kaiser Family Foundation, the benefit design specified above would increase cost-sharing for 50 percent of beneficiaries in traditional Medicare. 85 Cost-sharing would increase substantially, by an average of \$780, for almost 6 million beneficiaries—including 2.1 million beneficiaries in poor or fair health and more than 3 million beneficiaries with incomes below 200 percent of the federal poverty level. 86 Many of these seniors would likely be forced to forgo needed care.

The independent Medicare Payment Advisory Commission recently rejected such proposals in favor of a benefit design that does not increase cost-sharing overall.87 A more careful and targeted benefit design is possible:

- Limit total cost-sharing to \$5,000 per year for beneficiaries with incomes below 400 percent of the federal poverty level; \$7,500 per year for beneficiaries with incomes between 400 percent and 600 percent of the federal poverty level; and \$10,000 per year for beneficiaries with incomes above 600 percent of the federal poverty level. Such limits would help ensure access to care for those who need it the most, as well as provide peace of mind and financial security to all beneficiaries. Currently, 13 percent of beneficiaries incur cost-sharing of \$5,000 or more in at least one year over a four-year period.88
- Prohibit Medigap coverage of the first \$500 of costs for beneficiaries with incomes above 400 percent of the federal poverty level. First-dollar coverage of primary care and care for chronic disease, however, should be exempt from this prohibition.
- Direct the Institute of Medicine to recommend additional improvements to align incentives with high-quality care. Cost-sharing could vary based on evidence of clinical effectiveness and use of providers that deliver high-quality and efficient care.

Overall, average cost-sharing should not increase, and the value of the benefit package should not decline.

Estimated savings: \$0

Increase premiums for high-income Medicare beneficiaries

Medicare beneficiaries pay a monthly premium for physician services under Part B and for prescription drug coverage under Part D. But they pay higher premiums if their incomes are at least \$85,000 for an individual and \$170,000 for a couple. In 2012 monthly premiums for Part B are:89

- \$99.90 for individuals with incomes below \$85,000 and couples with incomes below \$170,000
- \$139.90 for individuals with incomes between \$85,000 and \$107,000 and couples with incomes between \$170,000 and \$214,000

- \$199.80 for individuals with incomes between \$107,000 and \$160,000 and couples with incomes between \$214,000 and \$320,000
- \$259.70 for individuals with incomes between \$160,000 and \$214,000 and couples with incomes between \$320,000 and \$428,000
- \$319.70 for individuals with incomes above \$214,000 and couples with incomes above \$428,000

In 2012, 5.1 percent of beneficiaries enrolled in Part B and 3 percent of beneficiaries enrolled in Part D pay higher premiums. 90 Under the Affordable Care Act, which will lower the income thresholds gradually over time, the share of beneficiaries who pay higher premiums for each part will rise to nearly 10 percent by 2019, but then fall back down to about 6 percent in 2021.91

Instead, the share of beneficiaries who pay higher premiums for each part should remain constant at 10 percent beyond 2019. In addition, the higher premium amounts should be increased by 15 percent starting in 2014. This premium increase would amount to less than 1 percent of these beneficiaries' annual income. 92

Estimated savings: \$25 billion

Reduce drug costs

Extend Medicaid drug rebates to low-income Medicare beneficiaries

Drug manufacturers pay rebates for drugs provided to Medicaid beneficiaries, resulting in significant price discounts. Before Congress created the prescription drug program under Medicare Part D, drug manufacturers paid rebates for drugs provided to beneficiaries who are eligible for both Medicare and Medicaid known as "dual eligibles."

While Medicare prescription drug plans negotiate rebates with manufacturers, these rebates are substantially lower than Medicaid rebates. For selected brand-name drugs, the Office of Inspector General found that rebates reduce Medicaid spending by 45 percent, but reduce Medicare Part D spending by only 19 percent.⁹³

As a result, shifting dual eligibles' drug coverage from Medicaid to Medicare has produced an enormous windfall to drug manufacturers. Medicaid rebates should be extended to brand-name drugs purchased by low-income Medicare beneficiaries.

Estimated savings: \$137.4 billion

Maximize use of generic drugs in Medicare and Medicaid

Generic drugs are much cheaper than brand-name drugs: The average price savings is about 75 percent in Medicare, for example. 4 In both Medicare and Medicaid, when a drug has a generic version, the generic drug is used more than 90 percent of the time, on average.95

While this generic substitution rate is impressive, these programs could save more. The Congressional Budget Office estimates that over 10 years, maximizing generic drug substitution could save Medicare up to \$6.5 billion and beneficiaries up to \$2.5 billion. 6 Similarly, the American Enterprise Institute estimates that maximizing

generic drug substitution could save Medicaid up to \$7.6 billion over 10 years—with about 60 percent of that savings, or \$4.6 billion, accruing to the federal government.⁹⁷

Since 1987 Medicaid has used a form of "generic reference pricing," in which insurers pay for a brand-name drug by referencing the market price of its generic version. If a drug has three or more versions that are therapeutically and chemically equivalent, Medicaid limits reimbursement to a "federal upper limit"—175 percent of the average price (the reference price) of these equivalent drugs. 98 This policy should be strengthened in a number of ways:

- The reference price should be the *lowest* price of equivalent drugs. Using the average price includes the price of the brand-name drug.
- The policy should apply to drugs with two or more versions that are therapeutically and chemically equivalent. More than 800 additional drugs would be subject to the policy.⁹⁹
- The federal upper limit should be reduced so that payments more accurately reflect actual costs. According to the Government Accountability Office, the limit is more than 35 percent higher than actual costs. 100

Medicaid should also provide financial incentives for states to boost generic drug utilization. If a state increases its rate of generic drug substitution, it should be able to keep a share of the Medicaid savings. This concept is reflected in bipartisan legislation.101

Medicare should also do much more to capture savings from generic drugs. Under Part D, the prescription drug program, private plans encourage generic drug use by charging lower cost-sharing for generic drugs and higher cost-sharing for brand-name drugs. Cost-sharing for low-income enrollees, however, is set by law, and the financial incentives are not as strong. As a result, the independent Medicare Payment Advisory Commission found that generic drug use is lower among low-income enrollees. 102

For low-income enrollees, when a drug has a generic version, Medicare should eliminate cost-sharing for the generic drug and increase cost-sharing for the brand-name drug. As under current law, exceptions and an appeals process would still ensure access to brand-name drugs for clinical reasons. This policy is consistent with MedPAC recommendations.

Generic drugs are much cheaper than brand-name drugs. In both Medicare and Medicaid, when a drug has a generic version, the generic drug is used more than 90 percent of the time, on average.

Medicare also covers outpatient prescription drugs, such as injectable drugs and vaccines, under Part B. When a drug has a generic version, Medicare bases payment on the average price of all equivalent drugs. It should instead base payment on the *lowest* price of all equivalent drugs.

In addition, there is a significant time lag of six months or more from when a generic drug becomes available until Medicare adjusts payment to reflect the lower price. During this delay, Medicare pays brand-name drug prices for generic drugs. The Office of Inspector General estimates that this delay wastes up to \$1.1 billion over 10 years. 103 When a generic drug becomes available, Medicare should adjust payment to the price of the generic drug as soon as possible.

Estimated savings

Total estimated savings	\$4.5 billion
Medicaid	\$2 billion
Medicare	\$2.5 billion

Require the Federal Employees Health Benefits Program to reduce drug costs

Most federal agencies such as the Department of Defense and the Public Health Service can obtain the best deal on prices for brand-name drugs that manufacturers negotiate with commercial customers. But drug prices are far higher under the Federal Employees Health Benefits Program. 104 FEHBP should have access to the same drug prices that are available to all other federal programs. This policy does not require any formulary that would restrict patient choice, and FEHBP should be prohibited from imposing any formulary.

Estimated savings: \$10 billion

Prohibit "pay for delay" agreements to expand access to generic drugs

Brand-name drug manufacturers increasingly pay off generic drug manufacturers if they agree to keep generic drugs off the market. While these anticompetitive agreements—known as "pay for delay" agreements—allow both parties to share monopoly profits, they harm consumers and taxpayers because generic

drugs cost up to 90 percent less than brand-name drugs. In fact, the Federal Trade Commission estimates that these agreements cost consumers \$3.5 billion per year. 105 The FTC should be granted the authority to stop these agreements.

Estimated savings: \$5 billion

Reduce the exclusivity period for brand-name biologics to expand access to generic biologics

Biologics are drugs made from living organisms, and they can cost hundreds of thousands of dollars per year. To make these drugs more affordable, the Affordable Care Act grants authority to the Food and Drug Administration to approve generic versions. 106 But brand-name biologics are still entitled to a monopoly known as "exclusivity"—for at least 12 years. By contrast, traditional brand-name drugs made from chemicals are entitled to a monopoly for only five years. This differential is not justified because biologics take only 7.4 months longer to develop and approve than chemical drugs on average. 107 Congress should reduce the exclusivity period to seven years, and prohibit additional exclusivity periods for minor changes to the drug, an abuse known as "evergreening."

Estimated savings: \$3.3 billion

Bring Medicare payments into line with actual costs

Reduce excessive Medicare payments to home health providers

Home health agencies provide nursing or therapy to patients in their homes. But Medicare payments to home health providers substantially exceed the actual costs of treating beneficiaries.

The independent Medicare Payment Advisory Commission estimates that providers reaped profits from Medicare averaging more than 17 percent since 2001. 108 Excessive payments may drive fraud and abuse in some areas, growth in the volume of services, and growth in the number of new for-profit providers. In addition, excessive payments accelerate the Medicare Trust Fund's insolvency and increase premiums for beneficiaries.

The Affordable Care Act will begin to bring Medicare payments in line with actual costs in 2014. Medicare should accelerate this reform, consistent with MedPAC recommendations.

Estimated savings: \$15 billion

Reduce excessive Medicare payments to skilled nursing facilities

Skilled nursing facilities—which are mostly nursing homes—provide nursing and rehabilitation to patients after a hospitalization. But Medicare payments to skilled nursing facilities substantially exceed the actual costs of treating beneficiaries.

The independent Medicare Payment Advisory Commission estimates that skilled nursing facilities reaped average profits from Medicare above 10 percent every year since 2000—and it projects that freestanding facilities' profits will exceed 14 percent in 2012. 109 In 2011 alone excessive payments increased spending for these services by more than 17 percent.¹¹⁰

Medicare should align payments with actual costs over a transition period starting in 2014, consistent with MedPAC recommendations.

Estimated savings: \$15 billion

Reduce excessive Medicare payments for hospital inpatient and outpatient services

Medicare overpaid hospitals in 2010, 2011, and 2012.¹¹¹ Under current law Medicare payments for inpatient services will increase by 2.8 percent in fiscal year 2013. To gradually recover past overpayments, Medicare should increase payments by 1 percent instead, consistent with recommendations by the independent Medicare Payment Advisory Commission.

Since 2004 the volume of hospital outpatient services increased by 28 percent, which may indicate that Medicare payments are excessive. 112 While some of that growth is due to patients shifting from inpatient to outpatient settings, much of it is from growth in highly-paid physician office visits at hospitals, which grew by 6.7 percent in 2010.¹¹³ Medicare pays 80 percent more for a 15-minute office visit at a hospital than at a physician office.¹¹⁴

As a general principle, Medicare payments for the same service should be the same whether the service occurs at a hospital or at a physician office. The current policy leads to wasteful spending without any difference in patient care, and it increases premiums and cost-sharing for beneficiaries. At a minimum, Medicare should equalize payments for 15-minute office visits over a transition period of three years, consistent with MedPAC recommendations.

Estimated savings: \$26 billion

Reduce excessive Medicare payments for bad debt

By fiscal year 2015 Medicare will cover 65 percent of the "bad debt" of providers—amounts of cost sharing that providers have been unable to collect from beneficiaries. 115 That percentage should be gradually reduced to bring Medicare more into line with the private sector. But this policy should be strictly contingent on implementation of the coverage expansion under the Affordable Care Act.

Medicare pays 80 percent more for a 15-minute office visit at a hospital than at a physician office.

Estimated savings: \$5 billion

Reduce excessive Medicare payments to rural hospitals

Medicare makes special payments totaling \$4 billion per year to rural hospitals to ensure access to care in rural areas. 116 But as the independent Medicare Payment Advisory Commission found, these payments are not always well targeted and can be duplicative. On average, beneficiaries in urban and rural areas use similar volumes of care and report similar satisfaction with access to care. 117 In fact, rural hospitals now receive higher profits from Medicare than urban hospitals.¹¹⁸

Medicare makes payments to small rural hospitals known as "critical access hospitals." Originally, critical access hospitals had to be at least 15 miles from the nearest hospital, but today 16 percent of critical access hospitals are less than 15 miles from another hospital. 119 This expansion undermines the original intent of supporting isolated hospitals. Hospitals that are less than 15 miles from another hospital should no longer qualify as critical access hospitals.

Medicare pays critical access hospitals 101 percent of costs each year—even if the growth rate is excessive. This payment structure provides little incentive to control costs. Starting in fiscal year 2014, Medicare should limit payment to 100 percent of costs in fiscal year 2012, updated for inflation each year.

Estimated savings: \$3 billion

Reduce excessive Medicare payments to end-stage renal disease facilities

Patients with chronic kidney disease leading to kidney failure (end-stage renal disease) are generally treated with dialysis, which filters waste from the body. In 2011 Medicare began paying dialysis facilities for a bundle of dialysis services, drugs, and laboratory tests. But since 2009, use of dialysis drugs known as erythropoiesis-stimulating agents—which account for 75 percent of dialysis drug spending has declined substantially.¹²⁰ This lower use is appropriate because evidence shows that higher use is linked to increased risk of cardiovascular problems.¹²¹

Medicare should adjust the bundled payment rate to reflect the appropriate lower use of dialysis drugs. According to recent estimates, this policy could save Medicare more than \$400 million per year. 122

Estimated savings: \$3.6 billion

Cut administrative costs and improper payments

Simplify administration for all payers and providers¹²³

The Affordable Care Act requires uniform standards and operating rules for electronic transactions between health plans and providers. 124 While plans must comply with these standards and operating rules, providers are not required to exchange information electronically. Much more can be done to simplify administration:

- By 2014 payers and providers should electronically exchange eligibility, claims, claims status, claims payments, and other administrative information.
- By 2014 payers and providers should use a single, standardized physician credentialing system. Currently, physicians must submit their credentials to Medicare, Medicaid, private insurers, state licensing boards, and hospitals—creating an enormous administrative burden.
- By 2015 payers should provide monthly explanation of benefits statements electronically but allow patients to opt for individual paper statements.
- By 2017 electronic health records should integrate clinical and administrative functions, such as billing, prior authorization, and payments. For instance, ordering a clinical service for a patient should automatically bill the payer, all in one step.

Finally, a taskforce composed of payers, providers, and vendors should set binding compliance targets, monitor use rates, and have broad authority to implement additional measures to achieve systemwide savings of \$30 billion per year by 2016. 125

Estimated savings: \$10 billion

Improve the accuracy of adjustments to Medicare Advantage payments for beneficiary health status

To reduce financial incentives for private plans to cherry pick healthier beneficiaries, Medicare reduces payments to private plans with healthier enrollees—a process known as "risk adjustment." But the Government Accountability Office found that the current adjustment is too small. 126 In 2010 this resulted in overpayments to private plans of at least \$1.2 billion. Since Medicare used the same adjustment in 2011 and 2012, it overpaid private plans by at least \$1.2 billion in each of those years.

Medicare should recover overpayments to private plans made in 2010, 2011, and 2012, and it should be required to improve its adjustment starting in 2013. Private plans tend to record more diagnoses than traditional Medicare, making their enrollees appear sicker and boosting their payments. 127 When Medicare corrects for this practice, it should use the most recent data available and account for beneficiary characteristics such as health status and sex, consistent with GAO recommendations.

Estimated savings: \$5 billion

Reduce Medicaid disproportionate share hospital payments in future years

The federal government provides supplemental "disproportionate share hospital payments" for hospitals that provide care to disproportionate numbers of low-income and uninsured people. But under the Affordable Care Act, the number of uninsured people will decline substantially, reducing the need for these payments. The Affordable Care Act reduces disproportionate share hospital payments under Medicaid each year from 2014 through 2020. 128 Since there will continue to be a reduced need for these payments beyond 2020, Medicaid payments should also be reduced in future years.

The secretary of health and human services should develop a methodology to reduce Medicaid payments in 2021 and beyond. Under that methodology, the largest payment reductions should apply to states that impose the highest taxes on health care providers, use the revenue to make payments to the providers, and draw down federal matching funds for the payments—thereby gaming the system. These states could choose to lower these provider taxes in exchange for smaller reductions in their payments.

Estimated savings: \$4 billion

Avoid and collect improper Medicaid payments from third parties

In general, Medicaid is the payer of last resort—if other insurers or programs are responsible for medical costs, they must pay before Medicaid pays. But there are certain exceptions to this rule, such as for preventive pediatric costs. These exceptions should be eliminated. State Medicaid programs, not doctors, should be responsible for collecting payments from third parties.

Estimated savings: \$1.8 billion

Root out improper payments and fraud in Medicare

Medicare and Medicaid make more than \$70 billion in improper payments each year. 129 This problem is not a result of program structure: The payment error rate is higher for private Medicare Advantage plans than for traditional Medicare. 130

Currently, Medicare administrative contractors screen and enroll providers, review and pay claims, and audit claims for errors and fraud. The same entities that screen and enroll providers and review and pay claims should not audit those claims, since they have a conflict of interest. In addition, Medicare should require contractors to reimburse the program a percentage of improper payments—just as they must do for the Defense Department's TriCare program.

Improper payments make up 7.5 percent of Medicare payments for durable medical equipment, such as wheelchairs and hospital beds. 131 Medicare uses "prepayment controls" to deny claims or flag them for review—avoiding improper payments in the first place. But these controls do not identify rapid increases in billing. In one instance, the Government Accountability Office found that 225 suppliers increased their billing by 50 percent over a three-month period. 132 Medicare should be required to strengthen its prepayment controls to identify such fraud schemes.

Home health care is another major source of improper payments in Medicare. The Government Accountability Office has found that fraud and abuse by home health providers contribute to higher spending and utilization. ¹³³ Currently, Medicare revokes a provider's billing privileges for submitting claims for services that could not have been provided—such as when a provider submits claims for a deceased beneficiary. But Medicare should be required to revoke billing privileges for any type of abusive or fraudulent billing.

Reduce the costs of defensive medicine¹³⁴

More than 75 percent of physicians—and virtually all physicians in high-risk specialties—face a malpractice claim over the course of their career. 135 While most claims do not result in liability, the risk of being sued may cause physicians to practice defensive medicine. Litigation costs are higher for claims that result in awards, but litigation costs for claims that do not result in awards are still significant (averaging \$17,130).¹³⁶

But there is a right way and a wrong way to reduce the costs of defensive medicine. According to the Congressional Budget Office, arbitrary caps on damages would reduce national health spending by only 0.5 percent. 137 But while such caps would have a barely measurable impact on health care costs, they might adversely affect health outcomes.¹³⁸ Every year, about 200,000 severe medical injuries are caused by negligence. 139 With caps, these patients might not be able to obtain full and just compensation for their injuries.

A more promising strategy would provide a "safe harbor" to physicians. Physicians would be presumed to have no liability if they:

- Document adherence to evidence-based clinical practice guidelines
- Use qualified health information technology systems
- Use clinical decision support systems that incorporate guidelines

Under such a system, the physician could use the safe harbor as an affirmative defense at an early stage in the litigation and could introduce guidelines into evidence to avoid a "battle of the experts" and the need to establish a clinical standard of care anew in each case. The patient could still present evidence that the guidelines are not applicable to the particular situation, and the judge would still determine their applicability. The patient could also use guidelines to show that the defendant was negligent.

Evidence-based clinical practice guidelines should be developed and regularly updated by physicians. Under an initiative called "Choosing Wisely," nine leading physician specialty groups recently released guidelines on 45 common tests and procedures that might be overused or unnecessary. $^{\!\!\!140}$ These include MRIs for complaints of back pain, routine stress cardiac imaging, imaging scans for simple headaches, and scans after fainting. Physicians who participate in developing guidelines should be completely free from any financial conflict of interest and should publicly disclose any other conflict of interest.

Estimated savings: \$5 billion

Reform the tax treatment of health insurance

Limit the tax exclusion for employer-based health insurance

Under current law, employees can exclude the value of employer-based health insurance from income and payroll taxes. This exclusion is the largest tax break in the tax code, costing more than \$225 billion per year. 141 It is also highly regressive, providing a greater tax benefit to those in higher tax brackets. The Joint Committee on Taxation estimates that those with incomes below \$50,000 receive a tax benefit of \$600 to \$2,500, while those with incomes above \$200,000 receive a tax benefit of more than \$4,500.142 Moreover, the exclusion encourages the purchase of more generous insurance coverage, which could lead to higher prices for medical services and the overconsumption of health care.

To address these issues, the income exclusion for families with incomes above \$250,000 should be limited to the value of the Silver level of coverage that will be subsidized in the new health insurance marketplaces, starting in 2018. But since this policy could lead to a small shift from employer-based coverage to coverage in the exchanges, it should be strictly contingent on implementation of the coverage expansion under the Affordable Care Act.

Promote better health

Increase the federal excise tax on cigarettes

Smoking causes over 440,000 deaths per year and costs the economy \$193 billion per year. 143 The nonpartisan Congressional Budget Office estimates that smoking increases overall spending on health care by 7 percent. He But smoking also harms the economy in another way: Average earnings of adults are 4 percent to 7 percent lower because of smoking. 145

To address this problem, the federal excise tax on cigarettes and small cigars should be increased from \$1.01 per pack to \$1.51 per pack starting in 2013 and should be adjusted each year for inflation.

Based on research showing the effects of price increases on smoking, CBO estimates that just a few years after this policy would go into effect, more than 4.5 percent fewer children and almost 4 percent fewer adults under age 40 would smoke. 146 Over the next 10 years, better health from not smoking would reduce spending on Medicare and Medicaid and increase incomes and workforce productivity.

Estimated savings: \$42 billion

Close the tobacco tax loophole

The federal excise tax rates for cigarettes, small cigars, and roll-your-own tobacco are the same, but the rate for large cigars is lower and the rate for pipe tobacco is 89 percent lower. 147 To exploit this difference, the tobacco market has shifted from higher-taxed roll-your-own tobacco to lower-taxed pipe tobacco and from higher-taxed small cigars to lower-taxed large cigars. 148 Tobacco companies simply re-label roll-your-own tobacco as pipe tobacco and make small cigars slightly heavier so that they qualify as large cigars. The Government Accountability Office estimates that this tax evasion reduced federal revenue by up to \$1.1 billion from April 2009 through September 2011. 149

The Tobacco Tax Equity Act would close the tobacco tax loophole, taxing all to bacco products at the same rate. $^{\rm 150}$ Congress should enact this legislation.

Estimated savings: \$4 billion

Conclusion

To reduce federal spending on health care, the choice is clear. The wrong approach is to slash federal health care spending by simply shifting costs to seniors, children, and disabled people. The alternative approach—as reflected by the Senior Protection Plan—is to reduce overall health care costs and modernize the Medicare and Medicaid programs. This approach would actually solve the problem of cost growth while protecting and improving access to needed care.

Acknowledgements

This publication was made possible in part by grants from the Peter G. Peterson Foundation and the Shelley & Donald Rubin Foundation. The statements made and views expressed are solely the responsibility of the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- 1 David Cutler, Topher Spiro, and Maura Calsyn, "Increased Costs During Retirement Under the Romney-Ryan Medicare Plan" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2012), available at http://www.americanprogressaction.org/wp-content/ uploads/2012/08/RomneyUHealthPlan2.pdf.
- 2 Ibid.
- 3 Congressional Budget Office, "Raising the Ages of Eligibility for Medicare and Social Security" (2012), p. 6.
- 4 Paul N. Van de Water, "Raising Medicare's Eligibility Age Would Increase Overall Health Spending and Shift Costs to Seniors, States, and Employers" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2011).
- 5 Congressional Budget Office, "Raising the Ages of Eligibility for Medicare and Social Security."
- 6 Tricia Neuman, Juliette Cubanski, and Daniel Waldo, "Raising the Age of Medicare Eligibility: A Fresh Look Following Implementation of Health Reform" (Washington: Kaiser Family Foundation, 2011), p. 12.
- 7 Juliette Cubanski and others, "Restructuring Medicare's Benefit Design: Implications for Beneficiaries and Spending" (Washington: Kaiser Family Foundation, 2011), p. 15.
- 8 Cutler, Spiro, and Calsyn, "Increased Costs During Retirement Under the Romney-Ryan Medicare Plan."
- 9 See: Sen. Sheldon Whitehouse, "Health Care Delivery System Reform and the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act" (2012), available at http://www. whitehouse.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Health%20 Care%20Delivery%20System%20Reform%20and%20 The%20Affordable%20Care%20Act%20FINAL2.pdf.
- 10 Center for American Progress, forthcoming.
- 11 This proposal originally appeared in Ezekiel Emanuel and others, "A Systemic Approach to Containing Health Care Spending,"The New England Journal of Medicine (2012), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/healthcare/news/2012/08/02/11970/cuttinghealth-care-costs/.
- 12 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Next Steps for Expansion of the Medicare Durable Equipment, Prosthetics, Orthotics, and Supplies Competitive Bidding Program," Press release, August 19, 2011; Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Competitive Bidding Update—One Year Implementation Update," April 17, 2012, available at http://www.cms.gov/Medicare/ Medicare-Fee-for-Service-Payment/DMEPOSCompetitiveBid/Downloads/Competitive-Bidding-Update-One-Year-Implementation.pdf.
- 13 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Public Law 111-148, 111th Cong. (March 23, 2010), Section 6410.
- 14 Office of Management and Budget, "Major Savings and Reforms in the President's 2009 Budget" (2008), p. 154.
- 15 President Obama's deficit reduction plan included this proposal as applied to Medicaid. Office of Management and Budget, "Living Within Our Means and Investing in the Future: The President's Plan for Economic Growth and Deficit Reduction" (2011), p. 40.
- 16 Government Accountability Office, "Medicare: Lack

- of Transparency May Hamper Hospitals' Ability to Be Prudent Purchasers of Implantable Medical Devices," GAO-12-126, Report to the Chairman, Committee on Finance, U.S. Senate, January 2012, pp. 25-26.
- 17 This proposal originally appeared in Emanuel and others, "A Systemic Approach to Containing Health Care Spending."
- 18 Office of Attorney General Martha Coakley, "Examination of Health Care Cost Trends and Cost Drivers," Report for Annual Public Hearing, June 22, 2011, p. 33.
- 19 S. 2585, An Act To Promote Cost Containment, Transparency and Efficiency in the Provision of Quality Health Insurance for Individuals and Small Businesses, approved August 10, 2010, available at http://www. malegislature.gov/Laws/SessionLaws/Acts/2010/Chapter288.
- 20 Anna D. Sinaiko and Meredith B. Rosenthal, "Consumer Experience With a Tiered Physician Network: Early Evidence," American Journal of Managed Care 16 (2) (2010): 123-130.
- 21 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy" (2012), p. 319.
- 22 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy" (2011), p. 307.
- 24 Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured, "A Profile of Medicaid Managed Care Programs in 2010: Findings from a 50-State Survey" (2011), p. 20.
- 26 Ibid., p. 22.
- 27 Ibid., p. 23.
- 28 Commonwealth of Massachusetts, "Recommendations of the Special Commission on Provider Price Reform," November 9, 2011, p. 5.
- 29 For a review, see: Government Accountability Office, "Health Care Price Transparency: Meaningful Price Information Is Difficult for Consumers to Obtain Prior to Receiving Care," GAO-11-791, Report to Congressional Requesters, September 2011.
- 30 This proposal originally appeared in Emanuel and others, "A Systemic Approach to Containing Health Care Spendina:
- 31 Government Accountability Office, "Health Care Price Transparency," p. 15.
- 32 Government Accountability Office, "Medicare: Lack of Transparency May Hamper Hospitals' Ability to Be Prudent Purchasers of Implantable Medical Devices," p.
- 33 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Section 10332.
- 34 The Medicare Data Access for Transparency and Accountability Act, S. 756, 112 Cong. 1 sess. (2011), sponsored by Sens. Grassley (R-IA), Wyden (D-OR), Brown (R-MA), and Durbin (D-IL).
- 35 This proposal originally appeared in Emanuel and others, "A Systemic Approach to Containing Health Care Spending."

- 36 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, "Expanding the Use of Generic Drugs" (2010), p. 7; Congressional Budget Office, "Geographic Variation in Health Care Spending" (2008), p. 15.
- 37 This proposal originally appeared in Emanuel and others, "A Systemic Approach to Containing Health Care
- 38 Robert E. Mechanic, "Opportunities and Challenges for Episode-Based Payment,"The New England Journal of Medicine 365 (9) (2011): 777-779.
- 39 This proposal originally appeared in Emanuel and others, "A Systemic Approach to Containing Health Care Spending.
- 40 Office of Personnel Management, "FEHBP Program Carrier Letter," Letter No. 2012-09, March 29, 2012, available at http://www.opm.gov/carrier/carrier_letters/2012/2012-09.pdf.
- 41 Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured. "Dual Eligibles: Medicaid's Role for Low-Income Medicare Beneficiaries" (2011).
- 42 Kenneth E. Thorpe, "Estimated Federal Savings Associated with Care Coordination Models for Medicare-Medicaid Dual Eligibles" (Washington: America's Health Insurance Plans, 2011), available at http://www. ahipcoverage.com/wp-content/uploads/2011/09/Dual-Eligible-Study-September-2011.pdf.
- 43 This proposal originally appeared in Emanuel and others, "A Systemic Approach to Containing Health Care Spendina."
- 44 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Improving Incentives in the Medicare Program" (2009), chapter 4.
- 45 Jean M. Mitchell, "Urologists' Self-Referral for Pathology of Biopsy Specimens Linked to Increased Use and Lower Prostate Cancer Detection," Health Affairs 31 (4) (2012): 741-749.
- 46 Government Accountability Office, "Medicare: Higher Use of Advanced Imaging Services by Providers Who Self-Refer Costing Medicare Millions," GAO-12-966, Report to Congressional Requesters, September 2012, p. 12.
- 47 Ibid., p. 16.
- 48 Ibid., p. 23.
- 49 42 CFR § 411.355.
- 50 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Aligning Incentives in Medicare" (2010),
- 51 David Arterburn and others, "Introducing Decision Aids at Group Health Was Linked to Sharply Lower Hip and Knee Surgery Rates and Costs," Health Affairs 31 (9) (2012): 2094-2104.
- 52 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Section
- 53 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Section 3021.

- 54 The Commonwealth Fund Commission on a High Performance Health System, "Bending the Curve: Options for Achieving Savings and Improving Value in U.S. Health Spending" (2007), p. 22.
- 55 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Sections 3008 and 3025
- 56 Community Catalyst, "Three Steps to Save Billions of Health Care Dollars and Improve Care: An Approach to Reduce Federal Health Spending by Providing Incentives for Quality and Efficiency" (2011).
- 57 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy" (2012), p. 194.
- 58 Ibid., p. 196
- 59 Ibid., p. 116.
- 60 Jim Hahn and Janemarie Mulvey, "Medicare Physician Payment Updates and the Sustainable Growth Rate System" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2011), p. 1.
- 61 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy" (2012), p. 396.
- 62 Congressional Budget Office, "An Update to the Budget and Economic Outlook: Fiscal Years 2012 to 2022" (2012), p. 19.
- 63 The National Commission on Fiscal Responsibility and Reform, "The Moment of Truth: Report of the National Commission on Fiscal Responsibility and Reform" (2010), p. 37.
- 64 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Moving forward from the sustainable growth rate (SGR) system" (2011), p. 5.
- 65 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Section
- 66 James D. Reschovsky and others, "Paying More for Primary Care: Can it Help Bend the Medicare Cost Curve?" (Washington: The Commonwealth Fund, 2012).
- 67 Miriam J. Laugesen and others, "In Setting Doctors' Medicare Fees, CMS Almost Always Accepts the Relative Value Update Panel's Advice on Work Values," Health Affairs 31 (5) (2012): 965-972.
- 68 Ibid
- 69 Robert A. Berenson, "Out of Whack: Pricing Distortions in the Medicare Physician Fee Schedule" (Washington: National Institute for Health Care Management, 2010).
- 70 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Moving forward from the sustainable growth rate (SGR) system,"
- 71 Berenson, "Out of Whack."
- 72 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Aligning Incentives in Medicare," p. 103.
- 73 The National Commission on Fiscal Responsibility and Reform, "The Moment of Truth," p. 38.
- 74 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Improving Incentives in the Medicare Program" (2009) p. 4.

- 75 Ibid.
- 76 The Graduate Medical Education Reform Act, S. 3201, 112 Cong. 2 sess. (2012), sponsored by Sens. Reed (D-RI) and KvI (R-AZ).
- 77 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Improving Incentives in the Medicare Program," p. 25.
- 78 Ibid., p. 16.
- 79 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Section
- 80 This proposal originally appeared in Emanuel and others, "A Systemic Approach to Containing Health Care
- 81 Patricia Pittman and Benjamin Williams, "Physician Wages in States with Expanded APRN Scope of Practice," Nursing Research and Practice (2012).
- 82 Dale Yamamoto and others, "How Does the Benefit Value of Medicare Compare to the Benefit Value of Typical Large Employer Plans?" (Washington: Kaiser Family Foundation, 2008), p. 4.
- 83 Ibid., p. 5.
- 84 Cubanski and others, "Restructuring Medicare's Benefit Design: Implications for Beneficiaries and Spending," p.
- 85 Ibid., p. 14.
- 86 Ibid., p. 15.
- 87 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Medicare and the Health Care Delivery System" (2012).
- 88 Ibid.
- 89 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Income-Relating Medicare Part B and Part D Premiums Under Current Law and Recent Proposals: What are the Implications for Beneficiaries?"(2012), p. 2.
- 90 Ibid., pp. 2-3.
- 91 Ibid.
- 92 Ibid., p. 5.
- 93 Office of Inspector General, Higher Rebates for Brand-Name Drugs Result in Lower Costs for Medicaid Compared to Medicare Part D (Department of Health and Human Services, 2011), p. iii.
- 94 Congressional Budget Office, "Effects of Using Generic Drugs on Medicare's Prescription Drug Spending" (2010), p. 8.
- 95 Ibid., p. 7.
- 96 Ibid., p. 12.
- 97 Alex Brill, "Overspending on Multi-Source Drugs in Medicaid." Working Paper 2011-01 (American Enterprise Institute, 2011), p. 1.
- 98 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Section 2503. The average price is calculated using the AverageManufacturer Price, or AMP.

- 99 Government Accountability Office, "Medicaid Outpatient Prescription Drugs: Estimated Changes to Federal Upper Limits Using the Formula under the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act," GAO-11-141R, Letter to the Chairman, Committee on Energy and Commerce, House of Representatives, December 15, 2010, footnote
- 100 Ibid., p. 6.
- 101 The Affordable Medicines Utilization Act, S. 1356, 112 Cong. 2 sess. (2011), sponsored by Sens. Brown (R-MA), Wyden (D-OR), and McCain (R-AZ).
- 102 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy" (2012), p. 361.
- 103 Office of Inspector General, Medicare Payments for Newly Available Generic Drugs (Department of Health and Human Services, 2011), p. ii.
- 104 House Committee on Oversight and Government Reform, FEHBP's Prescription Drug Benefits: Deal or No Deal?, 111th Cong., 1st sess., 2009.
- 105 Federal Trade Commission, "Pay-for-Delay: How Drug Company Pay-Offs Cost Consumers Billions" (2010).
- 106 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Section 7002
- 107 Joseph A. DiMasi and Henry G. Grabowski, "The Cost of Biopharmaceutical R&D: Is Biotech Different?" Managerial and Decision Economics 28 (4-5) (2007): 469-479.
- 108 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy" (2012), p. 212.
- 109 Ibid., pp. 192-193.
- 110 Ibid., p. 182.
- 111 Ibid., p. 46.
- 112 Ibid., p. 51.
- 113 Ibid., p. 47.
- 114 Ibid., p. 48.
- 115 The Middle Class Tax Extension and Job Creation Act, Public Law 112-96 (2012), Section 3201.
- 116 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Medicare and the Health Care Delivery System," p. 121.
- 117 Ibid., p. 117.
- 118 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy" (2012), p. 64.
- 119 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Medicare and the Health Care Delivery System," p. 121.
- 120 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy" (2012), p. 142
- 121 Ibid
- 122 Peter Whoriskey, "Medicare overspending on anemia drug,"The Washington Post, August 9, 2012.
- 123 This proposal originally appeared in Emanuel and others, "A Systemic Approach to Containing Health Care Spendina:

- 124 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Section
- 125 This is a conservative estimate of potential savings. For instance, requiring electronic funds transfers alone could save \$11 billion per year. U.S. Healthcare Efficiency Index, "National Progress Report on Healthcare Efficiency 2010" (2011), p. 7.
- 126 Government Accountability Office, "Medicare Advantage: CMS Should Improve the Accuracy of Risk Score Adjustments for Diagnostic Coding Practices," GAO-12-51, Report to Congressional Requesters, January 2012, p. 9.
- 127 Ibid., p. 2.
- 128 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Section
- 129 Marsha Simon, "Payment Police 2.0: How to Stop Paying Bad Medicare and Medicaid Claims" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2011), p. 1.
- 130 Ibid.
- 131 Government Accountability Office, "Medicare: Improvements Needed to Address Improper Payments for Medical Equipment and Supplies," GAO-07-59, Report to the Ranking Minority Member, Committee on Finance, U.S. Senate, January 2007, p. 1.
- 132 Ibid., p. 4.
- 133 Government Accountability Office, "Medicare: Improvements Needed to Address Improper Payments in Home Health," GAO-09-185, Report to the Ranking Member, Committee on Finance, U.S. Senate, February 2009, p. 5.
- 134 This proposal originally appeared in Emanuel and others, "A Systemic Approach to Containing Health Care Spendina:
- 135 Anupam B. Jena and others, "Malpractice Risk According to Physician Specialty,"The New England Journal of Medicine 365 (7) (2011): 629-636.
- 136 Seth Seabury and others, "Defense Costs of Medical Malpractice Claims,"The New England Journal of Medicine 366 (14) (2012): 1354-1356.

- 137 Congressional Budget Office, "Letter to the Honorable Orrin G. Hatch" (2009), p. 3.
- 138 Congressional Budget Office, "Letter to the Honorable John D. Rockefeller" (2009), pp. 5-6.
- 139 Congressional Budget Office, "Key Issues in Analyzing Major Health Insurance Proposals" (2008), p. 151.
- 140 Choosing Wisely, "U.S. Physician Groups Identify Commonly Used Tests or Procedures They Say Are Often Not Necessary," Press release, April 4, 2012, available at http://choosingwisely.org/wp-content/ uploads/2012/03/033012_Choosing-Wisely-National-Press-RIs-FINAL.pdf; Christine K. Cassel and James A. Guest, "Choosing Wisely: Helping Physicians and Patients Make Smart Decisions About Their Care," Journal of the American Medical Association (2012): E1-2.
- 141 Joint Committee on Taxation, "Background Materials for Senate Committee on Finance Roundtable on Health Care Financing" (2009), p. 5.
- 142 Ibid.
- 143 Government Accountability Office, "Tobacco Taxes: Large Disparities in Rates for Smoking Products Trigger Significant Market Shifts to Avoid Higher Taxes," GAO-12-475, Report to Congressional Committees, April 2012
- 144 Congressional Budget Office, "Raising the Excise Tax on Cigarettes: Effects on Health and the Federal Budget" (2012), p. viii.
- 145 Ibid., p. ix.
- 146 Ibid., p. vi.
- 147 Government Accountability Office, "Tobacco Taxes," p. 8.
- 148 Ibid.
- 149 Ibid.
- 150 The Tobacco Tax Equity Act, S. 3081, 112 Cong. 2 sess. (2012), sponsored by Sens. Durbin (D-IL), Lautenberg (D-NJ), and Blumenthal (D-CT).

The Center for American Progress is a nonpartisan research and educational institute dedicated to promoting a strong, just, and free America that ensures opportunity for all. We believe that Americans are bound together by a common commitment to these values and we aspire to ensure that our national policies reflect these values. We work to find progressive and pragmatic solutions to significant domestic and international problems and develop policy proposals that foster a government that is "of the people, by the people, and for the people."

Center for American Progress